<u>Town of Pomona Park - Town Council & Public Hearing Meeting Minutes</u>

Tuesday, June 9, 2020 (6pm) This meeting was held <u>VIA TELECONFERENCE</u>. <u>Call 1-888-204-5987 Access Code is 3674654#</u>

Mayor Joseph Svingala presided. Council present were Dr. Robert Warren, Lynda Linkswiler, CarrieAnn Evans, Patricia Mead, James Griffin, and Victor Szatkowski were all present. Attorney Sherar, Clerk Donna Fontana, Treasurer Kelly Krupski were all present.

Mayor Joseph Svingala led in the pledge to the flag. Mayor Svingala called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm and welcomed everyone.

The Mayor asked all council members if they were comfortable with all the notice provisions set forth and these uniform rules of procedures we have established for this virtual meeting? The Mayor took a roll call and it was unanimous that all council approved.

Meeting Minutes:

The Mayor requested approval of the Minutes from 5/12/2020. Councilman Griffin made a Motion for approval of 4/14/20 minutes and it was seconded by Councilwoman Evans. They were uanimously approved.

Unfinished Business:

Treasurer Krupski gave the financial review.

Mayor gave an update on the Recreation Committee stating that he had opened the Community Center last week when the Governor opened up the second phase and within the next 48 hours there was 18 cases within Putnam County. The activities there has over 100 seniors in there through the week, I changed my mind and it is not open until further notice. The parks are open and we put instructions there for them whether they adhere to them or not is another story but they're out there for social distancing, 10 or less in the group and wash your hands. There is no way to monitor that we can just hope for the best. It will be in the paper tomorrow about a kids program at the park outside of the beach and that's being done by Doris. I don't know what she's doing yet, she has the whole thing set up. I hope she's quite successful. Councilwoman Mead asked, what park are you talking about? The Mayor said outside the beach because the beach is not open and can't open until the Health Dept. tells us to. Councilwoman Evans asked is this covered under our liability insurance? The Mayor asked, what is that? Clerk said, anybody using our parks is covered under our liability insurance. Attorney said, it would be best if you could talk to our insurance and ask if they could put her on the policy as an additional insured. You're right, it would be covered because its an event but if they will put her on as an additional insured it would give us a little bit extra protection. Mayor said, well that's ok if she does that but do you realize that's part of the Senior Program? Attorney said, I don't know if the senior program is on there as an additional insured. Anybody that we are having do any of those kind of activities we should just try and get them. Its up to the insurance company whether or not they would add them, but it does 2 things. One is we add them it gives us a little bit extra protection. Second, if we ask and they deny it, at least they know what the activities are that we're doing. Clerk said, I'll call and ask the cost.

Councilman Szatkowski for Road & Streets had nothing to report.

Councilwoman Mead held the June 2020 Tree Board meeting. Our maintenance department has been practicing social distancing as they go about keeping the Town of Pomona Park clean, safe and maintained. The Arbor Day Foundation has recognized our City with a new leaf for the existing plaque which is hanging in the office, celebrating 29 years as a Tree City. We also received a sticker for the sign in front of Town Hall. Bruce and the maintenance dept. have trimmed trees at the Community Center, Mayor's Park and also at the ball field. The plan is to rent a boom lift and begin the trimming project on June 6th and 7th. I anticipate it will take 3 weeks to accomplish. I provided the estimated cost to Mayor Joe and Donna and I have received authorization to spend the maximum cost of \$1400. There was also a note saying that they spent \$2109 for tree cutting/trimming since the last report in March. I'm not sure how much of that \$1400 was or was not included in that amount. Mayor said, Pat I really appreciate the coordination between you and the maintenance dept. There's an awful lot of tree work being done and there's a lot to be done and I'm glad that you're there to work with Bruce. I appreciate it, thank you. Clerk said, Pat, I had sent you an email that they also took down the tree at 201 East Main St. at the owner's expense. M&B Tree is going to try and get out in the next couple weeks to cut down the other dead tree on East Main St. Councilwoman Mead said there is a little red ribbon tied around it, and its pretty obvious that its dead. That concludes the Tree Board meeting and the next one will be in September.

Councilman Griffin for Zoning had nothing to report.

Councilman Warren for Code Enforcement stated that Donna and I decided that until the Corona Virus issue has been settled we would be taking down the ordinance. I did want to mention, Donna put out a couple of letters about burning trash and you have it in your minutes. Nothing more to report.

Councilwoman Linkswiler for Beautification Committee stated that there was a meeting on June 4th at Jovce Svingala's home and we welcomed 4 members. Those are June Pinkham, Carolyn Thompson, Joyce Svingala has agreed to come back and be a member. We are not going to work her to death like she did before, but she will be a voting member. Joe Svingala Jr. has been a lot of help in the kitchen and we made him a member. Yvonne Munn who was the Vice President has agreed to be the President for now and the Vice President will be Carolyn Thompson and the Treasurer will be Joyce Svingala. We approved \$350 to update the flowers at Town Hall. I hope some of you have gotten to see them. The mulch was added to stop some of the mud from splashing up on the boxes and the sidewalk. I wanted to ask if the city would consider putting a gutter up for that purpose? Clerk said, I will get an estimate on that and bring it before the Council. Councilwoman Mead asked that we make the estimate for commercial gutters. Clerk said, yes ma'am. Councilwoman Linkswiler said, in case anyone asks what was done with the flowers that was removed from the boxes, I'm going to transplant as much as I can over at the Community Center and I think they'll be a little money left out of that \$350 to add some more flowers around the flag pole and the flower box under the Community Center sign. The other thing I wanted to bring up was about the sign. It is rotting and falling apart and I wanted to ask if the Town consider that to be their responsibility or should I ask Beautification to consider paying for a new sign for the CC? Councilwoman Mead asked, do you have a lot of money to spend? Councilwoman Linkswiler said, we have a sizable amount of money and I would think that would be Beautification. I don't have the latest figure, but I know at one time we had \$10,000 so I'm thinking we didn't make as much money at last year's Yard Sale and breakfasts have been

tapering down. I'm not sure what the balance is right now. Maybe Kelly can tell us that. Councilwoman Mead asked are there other things you are thinking about doing with this money? Councilwoman Linkswiler said no, if the Town would like Beautification to buy that sign and the Town can't afford to do it anytime soon then I would want to get Beautification to get it taken care of because it looks very unsightly. Councilwoman Evans said, I think it was in the budget last year for sign repair or replacement. Mayor said, I think you're right. Clerk said, that was not identified as a budget item for this year but I'm sure it won't be that much. We've had this discussion before and we were going to see if Bruce could cut the wood for the new sign and then we could have Richard Cooney do the lettering for the sign. Is that still something that we want to look at? Mayor said, that would be the least expensive was of doing it. Lynda said, yes that would be good if Bruce can cut some wood for it and then Mr. Cooney, and we could even paint it white and then Mr. Cooney could do the lettering. The flower box is not rotted. I want to change the color because it gets all the mud on it and then put flowers in it. We are going to do that out of the Beautification budget. Mayor said, we will ask Bruce to look at that and from there we will get an estimate from Richard Cooney to reestablish whatever writing is currently on there and then Donna will report to you what the estimate is and we'll go from there. We tentatively hope to restart the breakfasts in September. Mayor said, I'd like to give a shout out to you Lynda, for all the work you did out here in front of the building it looks absolutely gorgeous. I saw you out there and it looks like you'd been out in the field for 3 days without coming in. It was to the point, and Donna was here, I asked Bruce to keep an eye on Lynda and if she's doing something too heavy please go help her. I would like to give a shout out to Judy Szatkowski, thanking her for everything she did as the President of the Beautification. It was really, really a good job and the committee really moved forward with some great ideas. Thank you Judy. Councilman Warren asked about the electronic signage and wants to make sure that we consider that for the future. Clerk said, it is in our current budget for Town Hall, however, we decided with the uncertainty of what's going on with Covid-19 and resources we just weren't sure what was going to happen with tax payers. We decided we are not going to do it right now but I will carry it over into next year's budget just in case we decide to do it next year. Just because its in the budget does not mean that you have to. I told the Mayor last week when we were talking, we really have to get it. I hate to bring age into the fact but when I have to do that sign board by myself, my back kills me. I can't do it by myself when we've got a lot of lettering to put up. Mayor said, we are going to have some special meetings coming up and I think we should bring up any ideas that anyone on the Council have for next year's budget so we can get an early start on this. We don't know what our income is going to be but don't keep that as your main consideration because whatever we put in the budget we do not have to spend but if its not in there, and we have the money, we can't spend it. That's good stuff.

Guest Speakers:

Cathy Sheffield was present to discuss her request for the Perry Street land swap. Mayor said, we went through this in 2017 when John was our Mayor and we had a unanimous vote on the Council to go forward but things after us kind of fell apart a little bit. Between the other parties, they have gotten together and have settled the differences and everything is going forward. Donna sent out updates. Five of us on this Council were here in 2017, 2 were not, Councilwoman Lynda and Councilman Jim. So, anybody has any questions for Cathy Sheffield. She is sitting here and more than willing to answer them. Attorney said, I'm not sure if I should say something now or wait till the special meeting. Mayor said, well either way its only going to

be you and me when it comes up. You know that. Attorney said, I don't know why its going to be you and me but. Mayor said, well because it was you and me last time and it'll be you and me this time. Clerk said, Craig I think you should go ahead, if you're going to bring it up bring it up now so that way once we get ready for the Ordinance meeting people will be ready to make a decision. Attorney said, I'm going to present many matters to deal with the legal relationship that's going on because the situation with Perry St. has the deed, it has the location outside of the deed. I don't want anybody to interpret what I'm about to say as being any kind of indication one way or the other about what you should do. I'm just providing the legal basis for it so that you've guys can make an informed decision. This is strictly a policy matter to be decided by the Council. I think you need to understand the legal relationship that exists and some of the background of some of the things that have been going on. We're going to have to have a special meeting because we cannot convey town property without an Ordinance. Briefly, as y'all recall, Perry St. is only partially where it is supposed to be. There was a deeded right of way given to the Town. Unfortunately, when it was actually built, if you're driving down Perry St. from Broward, and you make a left. The deeded right of way is a 90° turn but there's actually a curve there and the curve encroaches on the Hills Hardware property. Then instead of going up to the down the right of way to US27, it kind of cocks a little bit to the right. The law in the state of Florida is that if a property has been maintained as a public right of way for a period of 5 years or more, the governmental agency that has been maintaining the right of way for a period of 5 years or more has a right to claim the property by adverse possession. We have done nothing to legally recognize that other than the fact that we're doing it. If the abutting property owners, which in this case are Krupski and Hills Hardware, would not willingly recognize the right of wat boundary where the road is, we would have to go to court and there would be litigation which is called a Quiet Title action and the court would decide whether or not our claim was valid. I of course feel that our claim is valid and it's been my position the whole time that we have a valid claim. Essentially, what we have at the intersection of Perry St. and US17, we have an extra wide area which I believe the Town has control over as a result of a, deed of right of way and b, the adverse possession right of way. Something that's kind of different in this whole process is part of the Hills Hardware property goes across Perry St. and I don't know if anybody had a chance to go out and see where the markings are. I believe Cathy paid to have the surveyor go out and put the lines, but part of her property goes into where the turn around is for the Pizza place, Krupski's pizza place. Now, the thing that started this is that Hills has decided they want to do an extension of the building, actually knock down a building that's there and go to a bigger building. Which is going to be, I don't know exactly what it is because the plans haven't been submitted yet but, in the vernacular its what we call a red iron building which is not a pre-fabricated building but the building is basically constructed offsite, all the pieces and it comes in as a kit and gets assembled onsite. One of the things that hasn't happened as best I know and maybe it happened this afternoon, was in order to get a building permit, Hills would need to have submitted a site plan to ensure that the building that they want to build will in fact meet all of the zoning requirements and apparently one of the issues was whether or not it would or would not be inside the set back of the Town's deeded right of way. We have not gotten a site plan and without that I could not opine whether or not it does or does not meet that requirement. There is a contract that has been proposed by Hills attorney, he and I have been talking. There's 3 areas that are of concern which and I don't know how many of you have been given this but it should be distributed as quickly as possible. There are 2 places, paragraph 4 and paragraph 8, that calls for the Town to pay for the cost of the survey. You would need to look at that and if

the Ordinance, the contract would be submitted. If anybody wants to voice any opinion at this time it would be non-binding, but I would discuss it with Hills attorney. He and I have been discussing this with each other and he and I have a good working relationship. To let him know that this may be an issue, Cathy may be able to address that now. There is another issue in paragraph 3 which is curing the defect, which Mr. Isaacs put it in there but it probably, under the situation, I mean its kind of a standard clause that he put in there but under the situation it probably doesn't really fit. If there are title defects and it's my understanding that Hills is going to get a title policy, those defects in our property would be listed the way its currently listed, we would be the ones that would be responsible to cure it or she could accept it with the defects. I would suggest that we do not commit ourselves to cure any defects. If there are any defect, they would need to cure them themselves. The other issue is in paragraph 10, it says that we would convey the property by Warranty Deed. Given the status of the property, the road being out beyond the deeded right of way and the rest of that, I don't think that we should give a Warranty Deed. We should just go ahead, if we're going to do this and do a Quit Claim Deed. Clerk agreed. Attorney said, that's my presentation if anybody has any questions, I will answer them now. Clerk said, the agreement that Craig is referring to is one that Cathy's attorney had drawn up and in that one paragraph where it says that the Town will pay for the survey. Cathy ordered that survey and she has received a bill for \$350... Councilman Warren said, we're getting feedback Donna. She is asking that the Council approves to pay half of that which is \$175. The reason why I am bringing this to you is because this is not a budgeted item, so I did not feel comfortable as your Clerk to say, Ok no problem we're going to pay it. Also, keep in mind that we are paying for the advertisement of the Ordinance (\$110). I need the Council to decide if you want to pay for half of that survey at \$175? Mayor asked for a Motion. Attorney said, this should come up in the Ordinance meeting. I don't know who's gotten a copy of the contract but if ya'll were taking notes, when you see the contract, that way you'd be prepared in advance because we can make changes at the first reading and then get the final approval at the second reading as opposed to doing it at the second reading. Clerk said, we can't approve the Ordinance at the first reading without approving the agreement. Attorney said, whatever agreement Cathy wants to present would be the first reading and we're entitled to make amendments to it and then the issue is whether or not they would be substantial amendments which would require something more than a second reading. The kind of things that I spoke about for instance curing the title in paragraph 3, cost of the survey in paragraph 4, cost of the title commitment in paragraph 8 and the Warranty Deed in paragraph 10, I don't think would be material to require us to go to a 3rd reading. Mayor asked, Craig, why can't we just agree on the 50/50 at least for the survey and we're not looking at that at a future meeting? Put it behind us. Attorney said, because it has, you could do it as a straw ballot and then, either I or Cathy could notify Mr. Isaacs that upon polling the commission, these are the things the commission would like to see and he could put them in there and then they'd be in for the first reading, but we could not do something like that that's binding because its and integral part of the disposition of the property. Councilwoman Mead asked who has a copy of the contract. Clerk said, I do and I will email it out to all of you. There were things that Craig and I discussed that should be changed and then he found more things, good job Craig. One of the things that I thought is that the contract should be contingent upon the passing of Ordinance 2020-5. The reason why I wanted that is because I thought the Council would want to see both parties sign that agreement before they approved the Ordinance so it shows you that they both actually are in agreement with it. Attorney said, as a follow up to what Donna was just saying, Kelly if you have some insight into this or if I say this

wrong please correct me. Its my understanding that Krupski's are waiting for the Town to sign this before they will sign it. Clerk said, but the Town can't sign it until they approve the Ordinance so that's why I was putting the contingency in there so that Becky and Kelly would feel comfortable that it won't be binding unless we approve the Ordinance. Mayor said, that's the smart way. Councilwoman Evans said, I'm not real comfortable for us paying for the survey. This opens up a can of worms where if we have business with somebody else in Town, everybody and their brother is going to want us to pay half of the survey. If we do it for one we are going to have to do it for everyone. Cathy said, I understand what you're saying but the entire process is a direct result of mistakes made by prior Council members and we were not aware that we had 40' enclosed inside our yard until 3 years ago. It really hasn't been an issue until we approached the Town about getting a building permit to put a new iron building up. So we are really trying to work with the Town to correct an error from Council years ago so I think the least this Council can do is help us cover the cost. We are willing to do what we need to do but I need some help here in costs, because we are forking out, by the time this red iron building is bought, concrete poured, installed, racks built, we are looking at \$70,000, a major investment here. That's our position from Hills Hardware. Councilman Warren said, let's not be penny wise and pound foolish. For \$150 to keep this process moving that's been going on for more than 3 years seems to me that we should keep it moving and \$150 is not enough in my opinion to make a difference. Clerk said, its \$175 just to make sure everyone knows the amount. Attorney said, addressing what CarrieAnn said, this is a contract and every contract should be unique and address the situation that that particular contract is prescribing. It is all negotiable. I understand what you're saying it sets a precedent and then when something happens somebody comes before the Council and says well last time you did it, you did xyz. The real response in the future on something like that, if you go to do it, would really be, that was that contract, and this is this contract. It happens CarrieAnn and happens all the time but my approach on it is, it's a contract and each contract stands on its own merits and what you did on one contract should have nothing to do with another. Its like little kids, once you do it, you let them eat a cookie they want more, but that's only if the Council goes into that. Attorney said, based on Joe's suggestion, somebody make a Motion for a non-binding resolution as to what you guys want to do with the cost of the survey and then a non-binding resolution on whether or not you would give a Quit Claim Deed or a Warranty Deed and a non-binding resolution on whether or not we are going to incur costs on curing any defects and I recommend that you not. I can see that this title policy will have all kind of issues because of the issues with the road being in the wrong place and then based upon those 3 non-binding resolutions I'll go back to Isaac and talk to him about what it should be for the first reading of the Ordinance. Clerk said, that's a lot Craig and I don't think anyone is ready to make a motion for all that. Should that be 1 motion or 3 separate motions? Attorney suggested 3 separate motions and said he would do them 1 at a time and someone would have to make a motion based upon what I stated. Mayor said, let's do that. Councilwoman Mead said, do we need to do this now as opposed to June 18th? Attorney said, it has to be by Ordinance, the only thing I'm suggesting on a non-binding resolution is so that I go back to Isaac and I say, the Town agreed to pay \$175 towards costs and that was on a non-binding resolution and it will be up to Cathy and her attorney to decide what the proposal is they are going to give to the Town. Councilwoman Mead said, I don't want to hold it up for \$175 so I make a Motion that the Town spend \$175 toward the survey. Councilman Warren seconded. Mayor said I will do the roll call as per the motion. Clerk asked if the Mayor wanted further discussion on this Motion? Mayor said, you're right. Councilwoman Linkswiler said, I think it's a small token to give Hills

Hardware for all the inconvenience and problems that they have been through for a mistake that was made by the town years ago. I think yes by all means. Councilman Griffin agreed. Clerk said, the reason I asked for discussion is because the motion is not phrased the way that Craig said it should be phrased. You are now, instead of doing a non-binding agreement you are actually voting on paying it. Attorney said, right but because its going to be on a contract for the disposition of a property, the resolution is going to be a non-bind...its my opinion as the attorney that the resolution is going to be non-binding because it has to be incorporated in the Ordinance which is the contract to dispose of the property. As long as everybody understands it's a nonbinding resolution and it will be brought up again. Mayor said, if its non-binding, why are we voting on it tonight? What are we accomplishing? Attorney said, when the Ordinance is brought to y'all next week, it will be in a more final form closer, let me back up. Remember there are 3 people involved in this, Krupski, Hills and y'all. What the other people want to do on this is their responsibility. You guys need to come to a decision on this and Hills needs something fairly soon because as I understand the building is getting ready to come in. Although she's still got a lot of stuff that she's got to do because she doesn't even have a building permit yet and we have not even seen a site plan but to expedite this so we don't go into a 3rd reading, if you guys vote tonight 5-2 to split the survey, I call Isaac and say ok split the survey cost. Now if Hills wants to say, no I want 100% and Isaac submits it to us at 100% it could lead into a 3rd reading. That's their call, they have to decide. Mayor said, we understand that but its not going to go to that because Cathy just sat here and asked the council to go 50%. Mayor asked if anybody else had discussion on this on or outside the council. Mayor took roll call and it was approved with 6 yes and 1 no (Warren) abstained. Attorney said, I will advise Mr. Isaac that the Town agreed to pay \$175. Hill and Krupski can come up with whatever they want to come up with. What about curing the defects? If there are any title defects that are attributable to the Town, does the Town want to incur the costs of curing those or leave it that Hills will either cure them or take it with the defect. Councilwoman Evans said, take it as is. Attorney said, I would say that a resolution be moved that the Town not be responsible for curing any title defects. Councilwoman Evans said, yes, I make that Motion. Councilwoman Mead seconded. Clerk said, I want it on the record that we should not cure the title defects. Mayor asked for any further discussion. Councilwoman Linkswiler said, if the cure is something that is the Town's fault why are we totally not responsible for anything? I don't agree with not agreeing to help with anything. Clerk said, from my perspective we are giving away a large amount of land for no price in return. Cathy said, that's not true, you are getting 2 parcels. Clerk said, I don't think we should spend anymore money on it than we have to because when we are doing this land swap, like Craig said in the beginning we could go to court and we could take that land. Its going to cost us, who knows \$10,000 to do that so you probably don't want to do that. All I'm saying is in exchange for that we should not bare the brunt of the cost of it. Cathy said, you are going to be giving us 40' that is within our boundary, our fence line right now but in addition we at Hills Hardware are deeding to you properties across the street over there at Pomona Park Pizza to the Town in exchange for that 40'. Even though monies are not being traded, land is being traded, ok? So, yes, I would like to see the deeds cleared so that don't have any issues. I'm not going to mandate it but I think it is the right thing to do. Mayor asked the attorney to provide any clarification so the Council can vote. Attorney said, any questions they can call me. I know this dates back to when John was Mayor so if you have any questions about things. We don't know how things happened we know more about what happened as opposed to why or how and it has been there for about 70 years and I'll explain that to you. Again, this is a straw vote, what you are voting on now is non-binding on the Ordinance. Its just to try and truncate the process so if between now and next week you get more information and want to vote different, nobody can sit there and say oh well you voted this way because this is a non-binding resolution. Mayor said, Craig, I'm going to call for a vote would you please explain at this point what the yes and no means, so everybody understands? Attorney said, if you vote yes on the resolution, you are voting that the Town will not contract to cure any title defects that are its responsibility. Mayor said, and the reverse of that is? Attorney said, that if you vote against it then there will be a contract provision that the Town will be required to cure title defects and frankly its such a mess that if we were required to do it, it would probably be costly but its, course you never know what's going to come up in a title report but based upon everything that's happened in the past I do not anticipate that anything will come up that we all, the Town, Cathy, Krupski aren't really clearly aware of because we've been talking about this thing for 3 or 4 years now. I think all of the warts have been talked about. A yes vote means we will not cure any title defects. Clerk restated Councilwoman Evans' Motion to not cure title defects. Mayor took roll call and it was unanimously approved. Attorney said, the final thing is that we would supply a Warranty Deed. I recommend that we only supply a Quit Claim Deed so we don't have to go through the process of cleaning up the title on the encroachments and overlaps. The resolution would be that the Town will only sign a conveyance which is a Quit Claim Deed. I know Lynda knows this, there are 2 kinds of deeds. A Warranty Deed and a Quit Claim Deed. A Warranty Deed is just like that, if we warrant title to the property and down the road something comes up we have the responsibility to cure it so in conjunction with what you just voted, we are just going to give her a Quit Claim Deed which says, whatever interest we have in the property you get it if its good you get it, if its bad you get it. You basically get it as is where is and given the way that this whole thing is developing and that, I would recommend that the Town not be bound to warrant the title. Therefore, the resolution would be that the Town will only give a Quit Claim Deed. Councilwoman Evans made a Motion that the Town will only give a Quit Claim Deed in this agreement. Councilwoman Linkswiler seconded. No more questions, Mayor called the roll call and is was approved unanimously. Attorney said, somebody brought up that our signing the contract will be contingent upon all of the parties agreeing and if all the parties don't agree there will be no contract. Clerk clarified that what she said was that was for the 2 other parties because we are not signing the contract...Attorney said, all of the parties are going to have to sign it because if we are going to do this we are going to have a complete resolution between us and Hills and us and Krupski. Clerk asked how are you going to sign a contract without the Ordinance being approved? If that's the case I have to do a Resolution for him to be able to sign it. Attorney said, that this contract is only binding if signed by all 3 parties. The Ordinance is going to approve a contract that says we will enter into this contract and the contract says this contract will only be binding if all 3 parties agree. We are agreeing to a conditional contract. The Mayor said, Donna you had a suggestion earlier on in this discussion that made it a lot easier. Clerk said, right, contingent upon the Council approving the Ordinance 2020-5. Mayor said, and that's for Krupski & Sheffield so they're comfortable in signing it so we don't have to. They are signing it contingent on us. Clerk said, that's the way I was trying to do it the easy way. Mayor said, that's the easy way. Attorney said, I think you're over thinking it. Just put a clause in the contract that says, this contract, its going to have signature blocks for all 3 parties. They'll be a clause in the contract that says, this contract will only be binding upon all 3 parties to the contract, actually there's 4 parties because you've got the Town, Hardware, Rebecca & Bryan Krupski and Kelly Krupski. There would be a clause in there that simply says, this

contract will only be binding if all the parties recited herein sign the contract so we can sign it and then if they don't sign it, it goes away. Mayor said, I don't see where its contingent when everybody has already signed it. What's contingent? Attorney said, everybody hasn't signed it. As I understand it. Mayor said, no, but you're asking us to. Clerk said, to my knowledge no one has signed it yet. My understanding was that, Becky Krupski was not for signing it until she knew all the other parties were on board, so that's why I was trying to add that contingency just so that the Council will see that all of the other parties involved are in agreement. Now we can approve the Ordinance and move on with it. The Mayor said, I like that. Attorney said, not everybody signs the contract at once, it all gets signed in counterparts. Clerk said, the Mayor cannot sign that contract... Attorney said, he can't sign that contract until there's an Ordinance that says he can sign the contract. Clerk said, right. Attorney said, we are putting together basically a counter proposal. Its kind of an awkward situation but what we're doing, we're in negotiation. We're going to pass an Ordinance that says, we will agree to sign this contract. That contract will then be presented to Cathy and it will be presented to the Krupski's. If one of them says, I want to make a change, I'll sign it but if they make a change its going to have to come back to us again on whatever, a 3rd or 4th reading because it will be different from the contract that we agreed to. I think based upon the negotiations that have taken place, the big thing of which was, everybody is basically agreeing to the swaps. I believe Cathy is paying some money to Becky and the rest of this stuff is the little things that a contract just the details. Am I making sense? Clerk said, well you're making sense to me but I was raised up with attorneys saying, the devils in the details Donna, so the details are what's killing me because I don't feel like they are at a point understanding what's going on to be able to vote on this in order to allow the Mayor to sign that Agreement. That's why I was trying to make it easy and get the other 3 parties to sign it and then we'll sign it as soon as the Ordinance is approved. Mayor said, their signatures are contingent on us, so that way they're comfortable. Attorney said, your Ordinance is going to have to say, we agree to dispose of this property under these terms and conditions so you could, Joe could sit there and write up a contract the way he wants it, give it to everybody else. They can sign it or not sign it, make any changes that they do or don't want to do it. Then it comes back before the Council. If somebody on the Council changes their mind and wants to go into something totally different you're basically starting all over again. Somebody's got to start this process. To a certain degree this is negotiations because Cathy, you know the history Joe. Cathy went to Becky, they had some negotiations back and forth between them, they ever came up with whatever they came up with. Its then presented back to us. I've made the changes that I've suggested. Becky wants to be sure about what she's signing. It gets to be a little awkward, but somebody's got to sit there and go ok guys, this is what it is that we're willing to do. We are really kind of the harder ones to do because we have to do this by committee and it has to be done in a meeting, so to me it makes more sense for us to put this together, given the state of negotiations, present it to everybody. I think the parts that we're dealing with aren't deal breakers and that way we're done. I think Cathy, I mean she's on the phone, she can tell us now whether or not they are or aren't deal breakers. She's talked a little bit about it already. Kelly, I keep hoping you'll chime in and tell me if I'm off the wall but I'm trying to come up with something defining what everybody else is doing on this so when we get done voting on this everybody else signs it. Cathy said, Craig there is no deal breakers here. The deal have been verbally made and I think Becky and probably Kelly are willing to sign this agreement provided the Town is going to do what they tell us their going to do. I mean it's a win win for everybody involved as far as I can see. Becky and Kelly

as well so I see no deal breakers happening. We are ready to proceed. Mayor said, alright Craig right now we want 2 special meetings, we want this thing all done the 29th. I think we have a Motion, don't we have a Motion right now? Clerk said, no. Mayor said, Donna, where are we in this situation to do right now? What are we going to do, let's get this done for tonight. Clerk asked attorney to please phrase the Motion. Attorney said, there should be a clause in there that says the contract is not binding on anybody unless everybody signs it. I don't want a situation where we end up agreeing to give Hill, I mean we could do it. We can agree to give Hill property and they're going to give us property and that would end some of the problems, but I think there should be a universal settlement on this. I'm not picking on Becky, I'm just using that as an example that if we don't make this contingent that everybody's got to sign it, Cathy signs it and we sign it. We're going to have a deal with her and we're going to be swapping property and the issue on the North side of the road, or the pizza parlor side of the road is still going to be there. Mayor said, Craig, would you please make the Motion because what you just said just now is what both Krupski's and Sheffield's are looking for, that all signatures are dependent on all signatures. Clerk asked Attorney to include in the Motion that the Council is authorizing the Mayor to sign that agreement with that contingency. Attorney said, don't worry about that. We'll deal with that, that's a given. Clerk said, I don't understand, you've done resolutions... Councilwoman Evans said, I think we make this however our attorney thinks it should be said. Attorney said, the Motion would be that the contract would be contingent upon all parties signing the agreement. Councilwoman Evans said, yes that's exactly what I want. Councilman Griffin seconded. Mayor asked CarrieAnn is that your motion what Craig just said? Councilwoman Evans said, it is, thank you. Mayor asked, and Jim you seconded it? Councilman Griffin said, that's correct. The Mayor asked if there was more discussion. Clerk said, I don't understand that the Mayor is authorized to sign that without the Council authorizing the Mayor to sign it. Attorney said, that's a given. The thing cannot be legal under the Charter without a, the Council approval. The Mayor is the signing authority for the Town by law. The Mayor does not have authority to sign a contract disposing of Town property per the Charter without the Council approving the disposal of the property so when you approve the contract for sale, the Mayor is the person that signs it because of his inherent authority. It will be in the Ordinance, it's a natural part of the Ordinance but even if it wasn't in there it would be in there as a matter of law. Clerk said, ok so he's not going to sign it until the Ordinance is approved? Attorney said, well he can but it would become toilet paper and therefore it would be worth a lot of money. I hate to say this but those of you that remember we passed a Resolution giving John authority to do stuff and it got by me but that was non-binding because the Resolution cannot dispose of Town property. Mayor asked, anymore questions from anyone, and I'm eliminating Donna. Mayor did a roll call and it was approved unanimously.

Public Hearing items:

Executive Order 2020-1 to authorize the expenditure to repair the fire hydrant that was pulled out of the ground on 308B. The Clerk explained that we had to do this because of the fire hydrant that was hit on West Main and it was an emergency and at the time we weren't sure how bad of a water leak and all it was. We didn't want homes in that area to burn down because that hydrant was out of commission. Craig, Joe and I did this Executive order and its still in place however I will give you an update as to what's going on. I spoke to US Waters, they are the ones doing the repair. They looked at the fire hydrant, they don't believe that the fire hydrant is damaged, however, the estimate right now is about \$1600, however, once they get it put together if they

find a hairline crack or something then it will jump up to the larger figure. That's why we did the Executive Order and we're still not certain that it might not jump up to that price, we are going to leave it in place. They are going to start that work tomorrow.

New Business:

Councilwoman Evans reviewed her proposed plan to re-open Town Hall office personnel. She said, ok so I think it's pretty self-explanatory that I think the girls, or the ladies should be working from the office now. Mayor said, well this started yesterday and per me, 1 will be Monday, Wednesday, Friday and the other 1 Tuesday, Thursday and they will switch back and forth every week until further notice. Councilwoman Evans said, I don't understand that. Mayor said, its my way of continuing mitigating what we are doing within the Town for the virus and once I'm comfortable through EOC and through our Health Dept. then they'll both be coming in together. Councilwoman Evans said, so not following the steps would put them in harm? I don't think, there's plenty of offices that are open right now that as long as you follow the steps. We spent some money to put up the thing to keep them away from the public and I don't see why they can't both be in the office at the same time. Councilman Warren said, the downside of this is this disease is deadly and it kills a lot of people, young, old, in good shape, not in good shape. I think to for an arbitrary reason to add another person in the office at the same time doesn't make any sense. If the work can be done efficiently with one person at home and one person in the office, I think that's the way we should go. Going any further and putting 2 people in the office doesn't really do anything from the point of view of efficiency and if its done properly. The severity of the disease is also a function of the load of viruses so the more viruses that you get in a single load, the sicker you're going to be and the more likely you are to die. I just wanted to put my 2 cents in. I just got the statistics on Putnam County as I left the house. 175 people have tested positive for the Corona Virus, 21 of those have been hospitalized and 6 of those have died. We are still dealing with a killer and I think being over cautious makes sense unless there is some physical reason why they absolutely can't do it from home. Mayor said, I agree with what the Doctor said and that's why we are in the position we are at the office. Councilman Warren said, CarrieAnn, I think you should be complimented. You did some nice thinking on that and making up that list for us, thank you. Mayor said, and CarrieAnn, them working from home everything that needs to be done in this office time wise has been completed. The only thing that we've held off on is the Code Enforcement notices and that wasn't because it couldn't be done it was by choice of the Town Clerk and myself that we would hold off on them getting those letters for a while with everything they are going through right now. Councilwoman Evans said, I totally understand that they can do it from home, but we have people in the community that need things. Mayor said, they can come in anytime they want, all they have to do is call and they'll get an appointment and they'll come in 1 at a time. Councilwoman Evans said, no I totally understand I just had made this up and I thought it was a good plan. Mayor said, it's a very good plan and I appreciate what you did. Sometimes I have to make decisions that I can only pray are for the best for everybody. Councilwoman Evans said, even with one person in the office these steps should be followed. Mayor said, CarrieAnn we've gone all over the safety stuff, all of us including maintenance. They are not left out of this even thought they are out in the open, they know everything that's going on also. Councilwoman Evans said, I'm working in an office with 13 other people and we're very stringent on these things that are being used. Mayor said, I understand that. Councilwoman Evans said, my boss doesn't want to take home some kind of disease to his children and I surely don't want to bring

home something to my family so it can be done. Mayor said, it can be done where it has to be, I understand that 1000% and thank God you and the other 12 people are up in that office taking care of all of our animals because without you guys we're screwed. We don't have the same situation in this office as you guys are very, very essential up there. Councilwoman Evans said, thank you for considering it. I'm not butthurt about it so you can continue. Mayor thanked CarrieAnn again for her input.

Covid-19 last Thursday Joe had decided to open the Community Center because things were looking better and then Friday we got the report that there were 11 new cases and then the day after there were 7 new cases. I just wanted to brush on it again because I feel like with these protests that are happening I think we are going to see more of an increase in cases and so I wanted to make sure that everybody is aware and keep up with your social distancing and that stuff. If anyone else wants to add anything, please do so. Mayor said, I opened the CC last Wednesday when the state went to Phase II. Thursday 11 cases in Putnam County and Friday there were 7 and at 4:00pm Friday afternoon I said I can't do it so no, its not open. Councilman Warren said, Dr. Fauci spoke today and he basically said that the worst is yet to come and he's very frightened about a second wave. I think anything we can do within reason to keep ourselves isolated and follow the rules strictly. I think it's a very smart thing to do. Councilwoman Mead asked are any plans for the future to be able to these Town council meetings in any other way such as the Community Center with social distancing and masks or whatever? Mayor said, that is a consideration that Donna and I have been talking about. I don't want to do it right away, but we are looking at that. Councilwoman Mead said, this is going to go on for a very long time and I think we need to have some plan other than sitting shoulder to shoulder in the Council room. Clerk said, that Joe and I have been looking at it and I did some research on some type of system to use for recording in the CC so that we can get to that point at some point. I did find a system, I sent it over to our IT guy, Kelly Lake. He looked at it and he had a friend who is more into audio and recording look at it and he said that system would work fine if we're not using it for a long period of time. Its only around \$300 and it includes 8 wireless microphones that we could put around in front of each of the Council members so we would get the maximum amount of recording that we could. It's definitely an inexpensive way to go, otherwise, if you guys think its going to last a long time I'm going to have to look at something more expensive. Mayor said, we don't have an answer tonight. Clerk said, I could order the one if we want to try and do the special meeting that way we could try. Mayor said, I don't want to do that, its too early. Councilman Warren said there was a meeting a while ago and the Beautification Committee was going to pay for it. Kelly Lake referred us to a friend who came in and basically told him what we wanted and he came back with several very elegant solutions to the problem. The cheapest system started at \$15,000 and Joyce at that time nearly had a heart attack and everybody decided they didn't want to look at a paired down system with used equipment and the issue was dropped right there.

Questions and comments. – None

Upcoming events: Were reviewed from the packet. Friday July 3rd Town Hall closed.

Councilman Warren made a Motion to adjourn. Adjourned at 7:37 pm.

12